    Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

A meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 19th November 2018, in the meeting room at the Institute, Great Abington.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mr Tony Orgee, Mrs Jane Bowen, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mrs Pennie Zimmern, County and District Councillor Henry Batchelor, District Councillor John Batchelor, the Clerk and four members of the public. 


Meeting started at 7.15pm

62. Open Forum
Mr Graham Ross representing Abington Bowling Club explained that they had applied for £ 500 of funding from the District Council’s Community Chest fund, but had been advised that applications should also be made for funding from local parish council’s too.  Mr Ross was advised that it would be helpful if he could supply a list of equipment with costings which required funding, but that in principle the council would help fund their new items; the level of funding supplied would be decided once the costings and details were supplied.

63. Apologies – Gaynor Farrant had planned to attend but had just returned from holiday.
64. Do any Councillors have interests to declare in the items to be discussed during the meeting? Has the Clerk granted any dispensations under section 33 (1) of the Localism Act on the basis is set out under section 33(2)? No interests were declared or dispensations requested. 
65. Parish Nurse Scheme update and request for funding – item to be discussed later, once Keith Day arrived at the meeting.

66. Approval of minutes- The Council approved the minutes from the meetings on 17th September and 29th October, which were signed by the Chairman.

67. Report from County & District Councillor Henry Bachelor – a report had been emailed to councillors.

 Three improvements to the A1307 were planned to start in the new financial; more bike racks at the Park and Ride, changes to the road near Dalehead Foods and more intelligent ( reading traffic volume) traffic lights at the top of Linton High Street on the A1307. A more expensive road scheme by Sawston/Whittlesford had recently been signed off as part of the Greater Cambridge Partnership improvements. The Mayor had issued a map of his transport plans, which included a metro bus to Haverhill; the plans would be sent out for consultation in the next 6 months.

68. Report from District Councillor John Bachelor - a report had been emailed to councillors.

The District Council had requested copies of Parish Council’s emergency plans. Sand bags were being offered to villages with flooding problems; the councilors agreed no bags were required in the village.

Work would start in the new year on the new Local Plan.

Keith Day arrived at the meeting.

69. Parish Nurse Scheme (PNS)update and request for funding – Keith Day addressed the meeting as a representative of the local Parish Nurse Scheme, thanking the council for its previous support. He reminded the meeting that the PNS was a worldwide scheme that started in the UK in 2004 and that there are hundreds operating in the UK, many of which were self-funding. The PNS aims to look at the whole person, body, mind and spirit.
The Parish Nurse Scheme locally has been operating highly successfully for the last three years; having formally evaluated its work, against the aims it set itself. In the first three years £66,000 funded the work it undertook, which was raised by various means including the support of Parish Councils. The Parish Nurse has been joined by a volunteer and the scheme is currently advertising for a voluntary assistant Nurse. More community support is required, so work will be done to understand what help is already available in the communities the scheme serves and how to access it. The aim is to appoint a community worker to access the medical and social services that exist and establish how to make them more widely available. The scheme has helped about a hundred people locally over the last the last three years, with the PN making 80 contacts per month, 80% of whom are 60 years old or older and 70% of who are non-church-goers.  The Parish Nurse has 3-4 new referrals a month, most of whom are elderly, however there is a concern that younger people, mothers and children as well as people with mental health issues need more support.
The next two years of the scheme will require funding of £88,000 which it is hoped will be funded by grants, trusts, church councils, individuals and parish councils.  All the local parish councils so far have committed to donate funds.
70. FINANCE

a)
Income – £12,000 precept
b)
Income and Expenditure against budget emailed to councillors on 12.11.18. There were no  
  questions.
c) Bank balances as at 31st and 1st October 2018:  

· Business Interest - £10,500.21
· Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £28,936.85- at 01.10.18 
· Business Premium Account - £ 22,211.20 – at 01.10.18

d) Bank charge – the Clerk explained that funds had been transferred too late to avoid a bank charge at the end of August.
e) The Council authorised the payments in the table below.

Payment to be authorised by councillors:

	101179
	Majestic Garden Services
	Grass cut – 26th September
	£78.00

	101180
	Paula Harper  
	Oct & Nov (no tax/deductions)
	£534.04

	101181
	Paula Harper  
	Stationery – archive boxes, Norton anti-virus subscription, ink and paper
	£112.96

	101182
	Abington Institute
	Hall hire -July- Sept 
	£48.00

	101183
	Abington Recreation Ground
	Second half of precept 2017-18
	£1968.75

	101184
	Friends of the Roman Road and Fleam Dyke
	Annual subscription
	£30.00

	101185
	PKF Littlejohn
	Audit
	£360.00


f) Bernie gave the Clerk the previous memory stick, but the Clerk still had to give him a newly backed up memory stick – action Clerk.
g) Renew Norton anti-virus software – cost higher than expected when purchased on Amazon at £19.95. Councillors authorised this higher payment.
h) The 2016 version of Financial Regulations has been circulated to councillors. Does the council 

wish to adopt this version? Councillors agreed to adopt the Financial Regulations , which was proposed by Tony Orgee and seconded by Bernie Talbot with the support of all councillors, once the following amendments had been made:  6.6 ‘away from’ changed to ‘other than at’ and clause 11.1h needed to be checked that it made sense, ‘£3,000 - £25,000 – 3 quotes required, £500 - £3,000 – strive to get three quotes.’– action Clerk.
i) End of external audit, notice has been posted up and the auditor’s comments to be noted/discussed. The notice advertising the parishioners right to view council papers went onto the website later than required. Action Clerk to ensure next year the timescales required are met for the audit.
j) Routine bills document – councillors approved this new document which authorises the payment of the routine bills detailed on the document, which will be circulated on email to councillors when they arise; the invoices would be authorised retrospectively at the next council meeting. This was agreed by a proposal from Liz Sainsbury which was seconded by Tony Orgee and supported by all councillors.
  
71. ITEMS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS 

a) Abington Community Event on 12th January – a public community event has been suggested to seek suggestions from parishioners about changes and new facilities they would like in the villages. Views would be sought from the community about the proposed pump track on the Recreation Ground and other changes, as well as the suggestion that a tree sculpture be funded from section 106 funds by the cricket field. At this event resident would be given the opportunity to say farewell to Bob, Ravinder and Paul Singh who have sold the shop business and are planning to leave the village. Liz Sainsbury proposed the council fund this event, which was seconded by Tony Orgee, with the support of all councillors; no amount was agreed.

b) Lane from High Street to Church – To consider action to improve the condition of this important footpath. Although the lane is owned by the Hood family, it is a public footpath so needs to be in good repair. Louise Patten suggested any repairs should take place after the pump track had been installed as access would be via this route, so the surface was likely to deteriorate further; she suggested that repairs could be funded by section 106 funds. Action Clerk to request that the County Council look at improving the surface of this footpath.
c) The lack of police resources – speed of response to emergency calls. A councillor advised the meeting that a Linton resident called the emergency police out and the response unit came from Huntingdon. Action Clerk to invite the Police and Crime Commissioner, Mr Ablewhite, to attend a meeting with LAPC and GAPC to raise concerns about the lack of local policing.
d) Parking in the High Street. Action Clerk to write to the van driver parking on the path/road and give him a fortnight to respond, explaining if action isn’t taken the council would contact his employer and then the police about his parking.
e) Meeting w/c 18th March – can the meeting be moved to the following week? The Clerk was reminded that it had already been agreed to move the March meeting to 25th March.
72. PLANNING

a) Response to AgriTech appeal APP/W0530/W/18/3210008 for outline permission for up to 
112,000 sqm of employment floorspace and infrastructure and amenities in planning application S/4099/17/OL

Parish Council recommended refusal

b) Planning applications to be considered at the meeting:
S/4090/18/FL – Mr & Mrs Wagstaff & Beckett, 21 South Road – use of barn & land to provide dog day care facility with car parking, waste collection & disabled W.C.
Parish Council recommends refusal requesting the application be considered by the Planning Committee, if the Planning Officer is minded to approve the application.

Parish Councils comments: The proposed facility would cause considerable disturbance and inconvenience to neighbours with the noise from dogs barking and increased traffic movements. This planning application conflicts with the emerging Neighbourhood Plan, (on which a referendum will be held on 13th December), which states that no new business will be approved if it significantly increases traffic movements. The plan proposes 10 parking bays and 2 full time staff members, which suggests a significant number of dogs being cared for. As this dog care is proposed to be on a day basis it would clearly require a large number of vehicle movements, probably at peak times, via a single-track, privately-owned road. The regular removal of dog waste by a contractors vehicle gives an indication of the number of dogs involved and, in itself, would add to the significant additional vehicles movements this potentially new business would create. Abington Estates Ltd, who administer the privately-owned road on behalf of the residents, should have been consulted and the development should not be allowed without their consent.
The documentation received by the Parish Council does not show the full extent of buildings currently on this site.

The development of a business of this nature would also contravene the deeds of the property, which state that the property owners/users should not create nuisance to their neighbours; which barking dogs and the smell of dog waste (even contained in bins) would undoubtedly result in adverse effects on neighbours, therefore causing a nuisance. Action : Clerk to circulate comments for councillors input/agreement before forwarding response to SCDC about this application.
 

S/3272/18/FL – BMR Granta Park, Suite 7 McClintock Building – change of use from Café to B1(office) accommodation.

Parish Council recommends approval with one councillor, Jane Bowen, objecting
S/0407/18/VC – Phase 2 land, Granta Park Estates – variation of condition 16 (trees) to planning permission S/1109/15/FL (retrospectively).

Parish Council recommends approval with one councillor, Jane Bowen, objecting

S/3906/18/AD – The Watson Building, Granta Park – non-illuminated sign.

Parish Council recommends approval with one councillor, Jane Bowen, objecting

S/1106/18/FL – Land south of Pampisford Road – erect 15 dwellings – an amendment with no comments required from PC – for information only
b) Parish Council recommendations:

S/1106/18/FL – Shelford Properties Ltd, Land at the rear of Strawberry Farm – full planning permission for 15 dwellings & associated infrastructures
Parish Council recommended refusal on 29.10.18

S/3762/18 – Ms Gill Dowden, 50 Mortlock Gardens- demolish single storey and build a two storey side/rear extension.

Parish Council recommended approval on 15.10.18

S/3755/18/FL – Mr Ian Ledbury, 26 South Road – construct a dwelling

Parish Council recommended approval on 15.10.18

c) District Council decisions:

S/2357/18/FL - Mr Zielinski – 34 South Road – Cart Lodge 

Parish Council Made no recommended on 24.09.18

District Council approved on 26.09.18

S/3243/18/FL - Mr Carter – 33 Magna Close. Amended internal plan and front elevation with the addition of two rooflights. Parish Council recommended refusal to this application on 24.09.18
District Council approved on 26.10.18
S/3403/18/PN – Mr & Mrs Mason, Meadow Brook Farm – Prior notification of Agricultural or Forestry Development – Dutch Barn. Parish Council recommended approval on 24.09.18

District Council approved on 10.10.18
S/2407/18/FL – Mr & Mrs S. Mcdonnell & I. Fitzgerald O’Connor , 3 Strawberry Farm, Pampisford Road – two storey extension. 

Parish Council recommended approval on 25.07.18

District Council approved on 29.08.18
S/1921/18/DC - Proposed 45 dwellings on Linton Road -Discharge of conditions 16 (Surface water drainage) and 17 (Foul water drainage) for permission S/3543/16/FL

Parish Council made no recommendation on 25.07.18

District Council approved on 30.08.18
S/2505/18/FL - Mr & Mrs Fabien, 57 North Road - single storey extension

Parish Council recommended approval on 25.07.18

District Council approved on 24.08.18
S/3162/18/FL Mr & Mrs Keeane, 5 Moorefield Close - single storey extension
Parish Council recommended approval on 29.08.18

District Council approved on 11.10.18
S/3031/18/FL – Mrs V. Alda, 92 High Street - internal alterations and additional windows and doors

Parish Council recommended approval on 29.08.18

District Council approved on 01.10.18
S/2544/18/FL – ARCC Innovations, New House Farm- extension to offices to provide cafeteria, reception and waiting area.

Parish Council recommended approval on 13.08.18

District Council approved on 14.09.18
 

73.BUDGET AND PRECEPT FOR 2019-20               

a) Councillors discussed the draft budget for the financial year 2019-20. It was agreed that the following changes should be included: the Recreation Ground Precept would increase by £200, £1000 would be added to the budget for donations to community events and a one-off payment of £2,000 would be made to the Parish Nurse Scheme to cover the next two year period of the scheme. With these changes the budget was approved.

Councillors agreed that the precept would remain at £12,000 for the next financial year.
The above budget and precept decisions were made by a proposal from Jane Bowen, and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 
74. RISK REGISTER

a) A revised version of the risk register had been circulated to councillors, which included business continuity insurance cover and that risk assessments would be required of every parish council community event, such as bus trips and village clean-up.
The risk register was adopted by a proposal from Jane Bowen, and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 

75. ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING 
a) Request to the Highway Dept that the developers be approached to repair the section of road that seems to have sunk outside the bungalow on the High Street. Action: Henry Bachelor reminded he had agreed to speak the Highway Dept about this.
 b) Request to the Highway Dept that the developers be approached to repair damage to Pampisford Road near the new development. Action: Henry Bachelor reminded he had agreed to speak the Highway Dept about this. Evan Loughlin is Nicola Burden’s boss so should be copied in on any emails.

c)Feedback on communication over access to the field between Pampisford Road and the disused railway. Bernie Talbot had contacted the agent for the landowner and met with TWI to ask who owned the railway line and field beyond, as Bernie suspected it was TWI; Bernie suggested that TWI give permission for the public to use the railway line path. Agent for the landowner, Gavin Davison, agreed to trim the hedge on his land bordering Pampisford Road. 
d) PCSO Wiseman was unavailable to attend the meeting.  Action Clerk : to ask the Police and Crime Commissioner to attend a council meeting to discuss the reduction in local policing. 
e) Resident concerned about overgrown hedge on Pampisford Road reducing driver visibility on 
 the bend after the speed sign. Clerk to contact the farmer to get the hedge trimmed back. 
f) ‘Parish lead highway improvement’ form. Before the Third Party Funding form is completed, Tony Orgee to talk to Granta Park about the roundabout. Clerk to liaise with Tony Orgee when completing the form.
76. PLANNING AMENDMENT TO THE LINTON ROAD DEVELOPMENT to include smaller tree varieties in the community orchard and a different play surface in the play area

a) Update on correspondence with Hill the developers. Hill had agreed to make a non-material planning amendment to included larger root stock trees for the orchard and a different surface for the play area; the planned wild flower meadow in the orchard cannot be removed from the scheme.   
77. UPDATE ON THE NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN 
a) Update on the neighbourhood plan and the planned referendum. The referendum would be open to residents on the ex-Land Settlement Estate (North, South and Chalky Road) who were on the electoral roll and would take place at the Institute on 13th December.
78. HOUSING  
a) Committee for Abington Housing update- James Snell’s presentation on the proposed new houses on Linton Road was considered much improved by the Housing Committee. An update from Hill on the development on Linton Road, reported that the building work was ahead of schedule.
79. REPORT FROM THE RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE

	a) Update – The committee had discussed requesting an increase in the precept from both Parish

Councils when they agreed the budget for 2019-20 and reviewed the terms of reference. The play area was in good repair, although a large swing was being purchased and more bins would be installed.

The Multi-Sport area had been cleared of leaves and weeds. The Nature Watch representative had suggested which shrubs should be planted to encourage insects. David Pimblett had suggested species of trees to replace the three trees that had been removed. Details of the pump tack were on the website and funding was being sought from local businesses and other funding sources.

Bernie Talbot to attend the Recreation Ground meeting to explain the section 106 requests and when the funds were likely to available.
80. CORRESPONDENCE

a) SCDC has requested a copy of the parish council’s emergency plan. What action does the
council wish to take?  Bernie Talbot proposed that there was no value in the council creating an emergency plan, which was seconded by Jane Bowen, with the support of all councillors.
b) 3C Shared Services has contacted the council on behalf of SCDC confirming the name
‘Larkfield’ was to be adopted for the new development on Linton Road. Councillors had been copied in on the email received by the Clerk.
c) Email about a dog trying to attack a pedestrian/dog through a fence, as they used a footpath. Action : Clerk to ask the police/PCSO to talk to the property owner about stopping their dog being able to reach through the fence to reach walkers and their dogs.
d) Noticeboard quotes – Action Clerk to get three quotes.

e) Clerk to invite Kelly Austin from Linton Health Centre to attend the council’s January meeting.
81. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 21st January 2019


	

	


